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Chapter 1 : The Five Stages of Project Team Development
The forming-storming-norming-performing model of group development was first proposed by Bruce Tuckman in , who
said that these phases are all necessary and inevitable in order for the team to grow, face up to challenges, tackle
problems, find solutions, plan work, and deliver results.

Home Management Tuckman stages of group development Tuckman stages of group development This article
explains the Tuckman stages of group development, developed by Bruce Tuckman in a practical way. After
reading you will understand the basics of this great and powerful group development tool. According to Bruce
Tuckman the stages should be followed in a predetermined order. Only then a team can function optimally. A
team cannot perform well unless it has experienced conflicts and has set behavioural standards. Tuckman
stages of group development Bruce Tuckman distinguishes five stages of group development. These stages
need not always be strictly followed one after the other; teams often get stuck halfway through the process.
Rules of behaviour and agreements will then have to be drawn up but these are not always very productive.
Stage three and four of Tuckman stages of group development are more focused on task-oriented tasks:
Forming A new team still has to be organized and is therefore concerned with orientation; what kind of people
are in the team and what are their tasks? Despite the independent behaviour of the team members, they still
look to the team leader for guidance. They do not really know what the objectives of the entire team are and
what is expected of them. This is why many team members feel insecure. In order to create a good team, it is
important that a team leader trusts the team members and that he discusses with them what his expectations
are. They voice their opinions as a result of which conflicts may arise. Still, they hesitate to voice their
opinions for fear of being excluded from the group. The team leader has a guiding role in this difficult
transition stage. He has to encourage team members to speak freely and to be open-minded. A tolerant attitude
is of crucial importance in this. In addition, it is essential that team members resolve possible conflicts by
themselves. Only then can they proceed to the next stage within Tuckman stages of group development.
Norming After the storming stage of the Tuckman stages of group development, the team starts working in a
fulfilling manner. Criticism is not taken personally any more, but is considered to be constructive and
task-oriented. The team cooperates on establishing rules, values, standards and methods. This increases the
efficiency of the team. The team is developing its own identity. The team leader can give the team more
autonomy so that the team can work independently. Performing During the performing stage, the team
functions as a unit and the energy of the group will benefit the task. All team members know exactly what is
expected of them and they work together towards goals and objectives. Team members understand the
objectives of the team and they support them. The atmosphere in the team is good and the cooperation is clear.
The team functions excellently and is capable of making decisions independently and autonomously without
having to confer with the team leader. Adjourning When the tasks of the team have been completed, the team
can be dissolved. The team members may experience anxiety as they will have to let go of the group. This is
why they will distance themselves from each other so that the sense of loss will be more bearable. The team
leader would do well to pay attention to the dissolution of the team, for example by planning an official
farewell party. Furthermore, it appears that group processes do not evolve as linearly as Tuckman describes
because they tend to evolve more cyclically. And sometimes it is unclear regarding the Tuckman stages of
group development when a team proceeds to the next stage within the stages of group development. Nor does
Bruce Tuckman provide any advice on the time frame that is required for each of the stages. Do you recognize
the Tuckman stages of group development? If so, do you have more suggestions? What are your success
factors for good group development and team management? Share your experience and knowledge in the
comments box below. If you liked this article, then please subscribe to our Free Newsletter for the latest posts
on Management models and methods. More information Maples, M. Journal for Specialists in Group Work,
13 1 , Learning and motivation strategies: Your guide to success. How to cite this article: Tuckman stages of
group development. Retrieved [insert date] from ToolsHero: Your rating is more than welcome or share this
article via Social media!
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Chapter 2 : calendrierdelascience.com | Bruce W. Tuckman â€“ forming, storming norming and performing
Bruce Tuckman's Forming, Storming, Norming, and Performing model describes these stages. When you understand it,
you can help your new team become effective more quickly. In this article and in the video, below, we'll look at how you
can use this model to build a highly productive team.

This site uses cookies. By continuing to use this website, you agree to their use. To find out more, including
how to control cookies, see here: Cookie Policy Follow in your reader Adjourning and Mourning: Tuckman
Part 5 Managing Team Performance: Most groups go through a formation process like that described by Dr
Tuckman. And, this includes a fourth and main stage when the group actually delivers the task. So,
understanding the Tuckman model can help you lead, manage and facilitate teams and work groups more
effectively. Some group leaders find the stages uncomfortable â€” they can be challenging to handle.
Unfortunately, stages can seem slow and a waste of precious work time. But going through them means a
more cohesive and efficient working group is formed This short series of posts is about how you can lead your
group through the Tuckman stages to achieve a good result. In Stage 2 , they set about testing what they think
those ground rules might be. Stage 4 was about managing team performance. Adjourning, and mourning If the
team leader has taken the advice set out for moving from Stage 4, the group will now have delivered the task.
The members can move on to new things carrying forward learning from this experience into their new work.
But for that to be done successfully there is a change to be managed. The break-up can be hard for members
who have come to enjoy team routines or who have developed close working relationships with other team
members. People may feel very insecure and anxious about finding a new role. It is important to celebrate and
document what has been achieved and to make sure that all have a chance to share the learning from this
group experience. Some group members may need particular support in moving forward. It can be a stressful
period, particularly if the group is being broken up before its task is complete. Leading the group through
Stage 5 What is the role of the leader? With a group in Stage 5, there is an opportunity to use a whole range of
management skills. You are dealing with conflicting emotions in yourself as well as in the team. These can
include happiness and pride in a job complete, sadness at the dissolution and, even, anger if the group is being
disbanded for less than noble reasons. There may be some mundane but important tasks to complete. These
may include archiving and record keeping for governance purposes. But team members may find it difficult to
find the motivation to complete them,. Then you help them let go and say goodbye What could be problems in
Stage 5 Adjourning and mourning? Team members may well have feelings of dislocation and loss. People
deal with their feelings in different ways. You may find some lose motivation completely and start to avoid
the necessary work. Others may argue over minor details and you find them reverting to storming â€” old
arguments re-surface. If you need advice on implementing the model, please get in touch. You can contact her
at wendy wisewolfcoaching.
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Team and Leadership Development Series Tuckman's Model of Group Development Prepared by Berlin, Eaton &
Associates Ltd. Page 2 of 2 of data flow and cohesion, openness and sharing of information on both a personal.

Adjourning This article provides background on each stage and an example of a team going through all five
stages. In this first meeting, team members are introduced to each. They share information about their
backgrounds, interests and experience and form first impressions of each other. They are not yet working on
the project. During this initial stage of team growth, it is important for the team leader to be very clear about
team goals and provide clear direction regarding the project. The team is dependent on the team leader to
guide them. This stage is not avoidable; every team â€” most especially a new team who has never worked
together before â€” goes through this part of developing as a team. In this stage, the team members compete
with each other for status and for acceptance of their ideas. They have different opinions on what should be
done and how it should be done â€” which causes conflict within the team. As they go progress through this
stage, with the guidance of the team leader, they learn how to solve problems together, function both
independently and together as a team, and settle into roles and responsibilities on the team. For team members
who do not like conflict, this is a difficult stage to go through. The team leader needs to be adept at facilitating
the team through this stage â€” ensuring the team members learn to listen to each other and respect their
differences and ideas. This includes not allowing any one team member to control all conversations and to
facilitate contributions from all members of the team. The team leader will need to coach some team members
to be more assertive and other team members on how to be more effective listeners. This stage will come to a
closure when the team becomes more accepting of each other and learns how to work together for the good of
the project. At this point, the team leader should start transitioning some decision making to the team to allow
them more independence, but still stay involved to resolve any conflicts as quickly as possible. Some teams,
however, do not move beyond this stage and the entire project is spent in conflict and low morale and
motivation, making it difficult to get the project completed. Usually teams comprised of members who are
professionally immature will have a difficult time getting past this stage. They are no longer focused on their
individual goals, but rather are focused on developing a way of working together processes and procedures.
They begin to see the value in those differences on the team. Working together as a team seems more natural.
In this stage, the team has agreed on their team rules for working together, how they will share information
and resolve team conflict, and what tools and processes they will use to get the job done. The team members
begin to trust each other and actively seek each other out for assistance and input. Rather than compete against
each other, they are now helping each other to work toward a common goal. The team members also start to
make significant progress on the project as they begin working together more effectively. In this stage, the
team leader may not be as involved in decision making and problem solving since the team members are
working better together and can take on more responsibility in these areas. The team has greater self-direction
and is able to resolve issues and conflict as a group. On occasion, however, the team leader may step in to
move things along if the team gets stuck. The team leader should always ensure that the team members are
working collaboratively and may begin to function as a coach to the members of the team. The focus is on
reaching the goal as a group. The team members have gotten to know each other, trust each other and rely on
each other. Not every team makes it to this level of team growth; some teams stop at Stage 3: The highly
performing team functions without oversight and the members have become interdependent. The team is
highly motivated to get the job done. They can make decisions and problem solve quickly and effectively. If
there needs to be a change in team processes â€” the team will come to agreement on changing processes on
their own without reliance on the team leader. In this stage, the team leader is not involved in decision making,
problem solving or other such activities involving the day-to-day work of the team. The team members work
effectively as a group and do not need the oversight that is required at the other stages. The team leader will
continue to monitor the progress of the team and celebrate milestone achievements with the team to continue
to build team camaraderie. The team leader will also serve as the gateway when decisions need to be reached
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at a higher level within the organization. Even in this stage, there is a possibility that the team may revert back
to another stage. If there are significant changes that throw a wrench into the works, it is possible for the team
to revert back to an earlier stage until they are able to manage through the change. This stage looks at the team
from the perspective of the well-being of the team rather than from the perspective of managing a team
through the original four stages of team growth. The team leader should ensure that there is time for the team
to celebrate the success of the project and capture best practices for future use. Or, if it was not a successful
project â€” to evaluate what happened and capture lessons learned for future projects. This also provides the
team the opportunity to say good-bye to each other and wish each other luck as they pursue their next
endeavor. It is likely that any group that reached Stage 4: Performing will keep in touch with each other as
they have become a very close knit group and there will be sadness at separating and moving on to other
projects independently. Is The Team Effective or Not? There are various indicators of whether a team is
working effectively together as a group. The characteristics of effective, successful teams include: Clear
communication among all members Regular brainstorming session with all members participating Consensus
among team members Problem solving done by the group Commitment to the project and the other team
members Regular team meetings are effective and inclusive Timely hand off from team members to others to
ensure the project keeps moving in the right direction Positive, supportive working relationships among all
team members Teams that are not working effectively together will display the characteristics listed below.
The team leader will need to be actively involved with such teams. The sooner the team leader addresses
issues and helps the team move to a more effective way of working together, the more likely the project is to
end successfully. Lack of communication among team members. No clear roles and responsibilities for team
members. Team members work alone, rarely sharing information and offering assistance. Team members
blame others for what goes wrong, no one accepts responsibility. Team members do not support others on the
team. Team members are frequently absent thereby causing slippage in the timeline and additional work for
their team members. Example of a Team Moving Through the Five Stages Background and Team Members A
team has been pulled together from various parts of a large service organization to work on a new process
improvement project that is needed to improve how the company manages and supports its client base. The
other members of the team include: San Diego Sandra has worked on projects with Sarah and Mohammed, but
has never worked with the others. Donna has worked with Mohammed. No one else has worked with other
members of this team. Sandra has been given a very tight deadline to get this project completed. Sandra has
decided that it would be best if the team met face-to-face initially, even though they will be working virtually
for the project. She has arranged a meeting at the New York office company headquarters for the entire team.
They will spend 2 days getting introduced to each other and learning about the project. The Initial Meeting
Stage 1: Forming The day of the face-to-face meeting in New York has arrived. All team members are present.
Personal introductions Information about the process improvement project Discussion around team roles and
responsibilities Discussion around team norms for working together Introduction on how to use the SharePoint
site that will be used for this project to share ideas, brainstorm, store project documentation, etc. The team
members are very excited to meet each other. Each of them has heard of one another, although they have not
worked together as a team before. They believe they each bring value to this project. The team building
exercises have gone well; everyone participated and seemed to enjoy the exercises. The onsite meeting is
going well. The team members are getting to know each other and have been discussing their personal lives
outside of work â€” hobbies, family, etc. Sandra is thinking that this is a great sign that they will get along
well â€” they are engaged with each other and genuinely seem to like each other! The Project Work Begins
Stage 2: Storming The team members have gone back to their home offices and are beginning work on their
project. They are interacting via the SharePoint site and the project is off to a good start. And then the
arguments begin. Peter has put up the project schedule based on conversations with only Mohammed and
Ameya on the team. Donna and Sarah feel as if their input to the schedule was not considered. They believe
because they are more junior on the team, Peter has completely disregarded their concerns about the timeline
for the project. At the same time, Sarah was arguing with Ameya over who should lead the database design
and development effort for this project. While Sarah acknowledges that Ameya has a few years more
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experience than she does in database development, she only agreed to be on this project in order to take a lead
role and develop her skills further so she could advance at the company. Additionally, Mohammed appears to
be off and running on his own, not keeping the others apprised of progress nor keeping his information up to
date on the SharePoint site. No one really knows what he has been working on or how much progress is being
made. Sandra had initially taken a side role during these exchanges, hoping that the team would work it out for
themselves. However, she understands from past experience managing many project teams that it is important
for her to take control and guide the team through this difficult time. She convenes all of the team members
for a virtual meeting to reiterate their roles and responsibilities which were agreed to in the kick-off meeting
and to ensure that they understand the goals and objectives of the project. She determined that Ameya would
lead the database development design component of the project, working closely with Sarah so she can
develop further experience in this area. She reviewed the schedule that Peter created with the team, making
adjustments where necessary to address the concerns of Donna and Sarah. She reminded Mohammed that this
is a team effort and he needs to work closely with the others on the team. During the virtual meeting session,
Sandra referred back to the ground rules the team set in their face-to-face meeting and worked with the team to
ensure that there was a plan in place for how decisions are made on the team and who has responsibility for
making decisions. Still, she monitored how things were going and held regular virtual meetings to ensure the
team was moving in the right direction.
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Chapter 4 : The Five Stage Model of Group Development
5 stages of group calendrierdelascience.com The major drawback of the norming stage is that members may begin to
fear the inevitable future breakup of the group; they may resist change of any sort.

Forming[ edit ] The team meets and learns about the opportunities and challenges, and then agrees on goals
and begins to tackle the tasks. Team members tend to behave quite independently. They may be motivated but
are usually relatively uninformed of the issues and objectives of the team. Team members are usually on their
best behavior but very focused on themselves. Mature team members begin to model appropriate behavior
even at this early phase. The meeting environment also plays an important role to model the initial behavior of
each individual. The major task functions also concern orientation. Members attempt to become oriented to
the tasks as well as to one another. Discussion centers on defining the scope of the task, how to approach it,
and similar concerns. To grow from this stage to the next, each member must relinquish the comfort of
non-threatening topics and risk the possibility of conflict. This stage often starts when they voice their
opinions and, as a result of this, a conflict may arise between team members as power and status are assigned.
When the group members start to work with each other they start to learn about individual working styles and
what it is like to work with each other as a team, it also identifies different hierarchy of status of positions in
the group. At this stage there is a positive and polite atmosphere and people are pleasant to each other and they
have different feelings of excitement, eagerness and positiveness and others may have feelings of suspicion,
fear and anxiety. The leader of the team will then describe the tasks to the group, describe the different
behaviours to the group and how to deal and handle complaints. In this stage " Sometimes participants
question the actions or decision of the leader as the expedition grows harder Tolerance of each team member
and their differences should be emphasized; without tolerance and patience the team will fail. This phase can
become destructive to the team and will lower motivation if allowed to get out of control. Some teams will
never develop past this stage; however, disagreements within the team can make members stronger, more
versatile, and able to work more effectively as a team. Supervisors of the team during this phase may be more
accessible, but tend to remain directive in their guidance of decision-making and professional behaviour. The
team members will therefore resolve their differences and members will be able to participate with one
another more comfortably. The ideal is that they will not feel that they are being judged, and will therefore
share their opinions and views. Normally tension, struggle and sometimes arguments occur. This stage can
also be upsetting. Norming[ edit ] "Resolved disagreements and personality clashes result in greater intimacy,
and a spirit of co-operation emerges. They start tolerating the whims and fancies of the other team members.
They accept others as they are and make an effort to move on. The danger here is that members may be so
focused on preventing conflict that they are reluctant to share controversial ideas. Performing[ edit ] "With
group norms and roles established, group members focus on achieving common goals, often reaching an
unexpectedly high level of success. The team members are now competent, autonomous and able to handle the
decision-making process without supervision. Dissent is expected and allowed as long as it is channelled
through means acceptable to the team. Supervisors of the team during this phase are almost always
participating. The team will make most of the necessary decisions. Even the most high-performing teams will
revert to earlier stages in certain circumstances. Many long-standing teams go through these cycles many
times as they react to changing circumstances. For example, a change in leadership may cause the team to
revert to storming as the new people challenge the existing norms and dynamics of the team. Further
developments[ edit ] Adjourning and transforming and mourning[ edit ] In , Tuckman, jointly with Mary Ann
Jensen, added a fifth stage to the four stages: Norming and re-norming[ edit ] Timothy Biggs suggested that an
additional stage be added of Norming after Forming and renaming the traditional Norming stage Re-Norming.
This addition is designed to reflect that there is a period after Forming where the performance of a team
gradually improves and the interference of a leader content with that level of performance will prevent a team
progressing through the Storming stage to true performance. They simplify the sequence and group the
Forming-Storming-Norming stages together as the Transforming phase, which they equate with the initial
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performance level. This is then followed by a Performing phase that leads to a new performance level which
they call the Reforming phase. Leadership strategies to facilitate successful team development[ edit ] A
healthcare research study "Maximizing Team Performance: The Critical Role of the Nurse Leader" [11]
examined the role of nursing leaders in facilitating the development of high performing Change teams using
the Tuckman Model of Group Development as a guiding framework. Using qualitative research techniques,
these authors linked the team development stages to leadership strategies, as well as identified keys to leader
success. Below are some examples from the article:
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More Essay Examples on Evolution Rubric. Group cohesion is influenced by a number of factors, most notably time,
size, the prestige of the team, external pressure, and internal competition.

What are the 5 stages of team development? Each stage plays a vital part in building a high-functioning team.
In , a psychologist named Bruce Tuckman said that teams go through 5 stages of development: The stages
start from the time that a group first meets until the project ends. Although, it does make the stages easier to
remember. Each is aptly named and plays a vital part in building a high-functioning team. You could even
compare it to going out on a first date. The team has just been introduced and everyone is overly polite and
pleasant. At the start, most are excited to start something new and to get to know the other team members.
During this stage, you may discuss: It is important for team members to develop relationships and understand
what part each person plays. Perhaps they squeeze the toothpaste from the top of the tube instead of the
bottom? Eat with their mouth open? Or they listen to the same Drake song 15 times in a row? Being in a team
is like being in a relationship. At first, you may think someone is perfect and flawless. In the storming stage,
the reality and weight of completing the task at hand have now hit everyone. The initial feelings of excitement
and the need to be polite have likely worn off. They may even question the authority or guidance of group
leaders. But, it is important to remember that most teams experience conflict. If you are the leader, remind
members that disagreements are normal. Some teams skip over the storming stage or try to avoid conflict at
whatever cost. Avoidance usually makes the problem grow until it blows up. So, recognize conflicts and
resolve them early on. Groups start to settle into a groove. Everyone is contributing and working as a cohesive
unit. But, you also admire his knowledge of web design and coding skills, and value his opinions on anything
tech-related. Storming sometimes overlaps with norming. As new tasks arise, groups may still experience a
few conflicts. In the performing stage, members are confident, motivated and familiar enough with the project
and their team that they can operate without supervision. Everyone is on the same page and driving full-speed
ahead towards the final goal. The fourth stage is the one that all groups strive to reach. Yet, some do not make
it. Sadly, not a perfect rhyme. Once a project ends, the team disbands. This phase is sometimes known as
mourning because members have grown close and feel a loss now that the experience is over. Start Tracking
Your Team Why are the 5 stages of group development important? Groups are so in-sync during the
performing stage that it seems to happen naturally. The most effective and high-functioning teams are
cultivated. How can you help your team advance in their development? Business owners, managers, and
entrepreneurs are often viewed as team leaders. If something fails, you may blame yourself. Whether you are
leading your entire company or a smaller project group, you have a huge influence on team development and
performance. Of course, those are some big shoes to fill. Guide your team through each stage of the process
with the following tips: Set a clear purpose and mission and revisit it throughout the process. Why does your
team or company exist? What values matter to you? What problem will you solve? Why do you need to solve
it? All these questions should be answered with a clear purpose and mission statement. It is the framework that
will help you make decisions. It gives you direction. People get so lost in a specific task that they forget why
they are doing it in the first place. Teams need a clear purpose and mission and should be reminded of them
often. Set ground rules and make sure they are followed. Rules may not sound fun, but they clear up
confusion. Without them, no one will know what is considered acceptable behavior. Groups without rules are
disjointed, prone to conflict and inefficient. One of the first tasks that teams should do is establish ground
rules. These can cover how to interact in the group to how to complete tasks efficiently. Turn off your phone
during working meetings. Track your time transparently with Toggl. Create a weekly work plan with tasks and
share it with the team. Let other members act as leaders or facilitators. Someone who drives the group towards
a common goal. As a company founder or manager, you may be the designated team leader. Leading a team is
tiring. Sometimes, there may even be another member of the group more qualified to lead a discussion than
you. If you are discussing the security of a mobile app you are building, the best facilitator could be the cyber
security expert on your team? High-functioning teams work so well together that facilitator roles can rotate
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without impacting their performance. It is normal and can be healthy. If everyone in your group thinks and
acts the same, then why do you have a group? When members disagree about something, listen to each side.
Search for common ground. For example, each person wants to reach the end goal. When conflicts are
resolved, it can improve existing processes and bond members together. Remind group members to listen.
Early on, create an environment that is open and non-judgmental. Write down every idea that is offered, no
matter how ridiculous it sounds. Some of the greatest entrepreneurs and inventors have had failed companies
and ill-conceived ideas. For every brilliant idea, there are terrible ones. End each meeting with insightful and
constructive feedback that improves the group process. When you lead a group, part of your responsibility is
to observe. Study how the team functions as a unit and individually. What are they doing well? What do they
need to improve? Give individual feedback in one-on-one meetings. But, you can point out areas of
improvement or strengths to the group as a whole, without pointing fingers. It is important to give criticism in
a way that empowers them to do better. Nobody likes a Negative Nancy or Debbie Downer either. Tell teams
what they are doing right as well as what they need to improve. Give and ask for feedback from your team.
That could mean sending out a weekly or monthly anonymous survey. Close your speech in a memorable way:
To progress, everyone must contribute and participate. The point of having a team is to work together. Each
person plays a part and has something to contribute. When one person fails to complete a task, the rest of the
group suffers.
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Bruce Tuckman presented a model of five stages Forming, Storming, Norming, and Performing in order to develop as a
group. Orientation (Forming Stage) The first stage of group development is the forming stage.

About the Model Psychologist Bruce Tuckman first came up with the memorable phrase "forming, storming,
norming, and performing" in his article, " Developmental Sequence in Small Groups. Later, he added a fifth
stage, "adjourning" which is sometimes known as "mourning". Forming In this stage, most team members are
positive and polite. Others are simply excited about the task ahead. This stage can last for some time, as
people start to work together, and as they make an effort to get to know their new colleagues. Storming Next,
the team moves into the storming phase, where people start to push against the boundaries established in the
forming stage. This is the stage where many teams fail. People may work in different ways for all sorts of
reasons but, if differing working styles cause unforeseen problems, they may become frustrated. Storming can
also happen in other situations. For example, team members may challenge your authority, or jockey for
position as their roles are clarified. Norming Gradually, the team moves into the norming stage. Now that your
team members know one another better, they may socialize together, and they are able to ask one another for
help and provide constructive feedback. People develop a stronger commitment to the team goal, and you start
to see good progress towards it. There is often a prolonged overlap between storming and norming, because,
as new tasks come up, the team may lapse back into behavior from the storming stage. The structures and
processes that you have set up support this well. As leader, you can delegate much of your work, and you can
concentrate on developing team members. Adjourning Many teams will reach this stage eventually. For
example, project teams exist for only a fixed period, and even permanent teams may be disbanded through
organizational restructuring. Team members who like routine, or who have developed close working
relationships with colleagues, may find this stage difficult, particularly if their future now looks uncertain.
Finding This Article Useful?
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What are the 5 stages of team development? Each stage plays a vital part in building a high-functioning team. In , a
psychologist named Bruce Tuckman said that teams go through 5 stages of development: forming, storming, norming,
performing and adjourning.

Forming a team is just like maintaining a relationship. It takes time, patience, requires support, efforts and
members often go through recognizable stages as they change from being a collection of strangers to a united
group with common goals. Bruce Tuckman presented a model of five stages Forming, Storming, Norming,
and Performing in order to develop as a group. Orientation Forming Stage The first stage of group
development is the forming stage. This stage presents a time where the group is just starting to come together
and is described with anxiety and uncertainty. Members are discreet with their behavior, which is driven by
their desire to be accepted by all members of the group. Conflict, controversy, misunderstanding and personal
opinions are avoided even though members are starting to form impressions of each other and gain an
understanding of what the group will do together. At this stage, group members are learning what to do, how
the group is going to operate, what is expected, and what is acceptable. Power Struggle Storming Stage The
second stage of group development is the storming stage. The storming stage is where dispute and competition
are at its greatest because now group members have an understanding of the work and a general feel of
belongingness towards the group as well as the group members. This is the stage where the dominating group
members emerge, while the less confrontational members stay in their comfort zone. Questions around
leadership, authority, rules, policies, norms, responsibilities, structure, evaluation criteria and reward systems
tend to arise during the storming stage. Such questions need to be answered so that the group can move further
on to the next stage. Cooperation and Integration Norming Stage In this stage, the group becomes fun and
enjoyable. Group interaction are lot more easier, more cooperative, and productive, with weighed give and
take, open communication, bonding, and mutual respect. Group leadership is very important, but the facilitator
can step back a little and let group members take the initiative and move forward together. Synergy
Performing Stage Once a group is clear about its needs, it can move forward to the third stage of group
development, the norming stage. This is the time where the group becomes really united. At this stage, the
morale is high as group members actively acknowledge the talents, skills and experience that each member
brings to the group. Members are flexible, interdependent, and trust each other. Leadership is distributive and
members are willing to adapt according to the needs of the group. Closure Adjourning Stage This stage of a
group can be confusing and is usually reached when the task is successfully completed. At this stage, the
project is coming to an end and the team members are moving off in different directions. This stage looks at
the team from the perspective of the well-being of the team instead of the perspective of handling a team
through the original four stages of team growth.
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Chapter 8 : Development in tuckmans 5-stage model, Other Management
Forming is the first stage of Tuckman's 5 stage model of group development. This process can vary in duration
significantly as some groups are formed with little thought and others are formed over a long and drawn out methodical
method.

Tuckman â€” forming, storming norming and performing in groups Bruce W. Tuckman â€” forming, storming
norming and performing in groups. Tuckman produced one of the most quoted models of group development
in the s. However, the vast bulk of his published work has been concerned more broadly with educational
research and educational psychology. He is concerned with exploring the links between motivational factors
and school achievement; and interventions that enhance the self-regulatory behaviour of students such as goal
setting, planning, and incentives. He has also written a novel The Long Road to Boston Forming, storming,
norming and performing â€” developmental sequence in groups Even a quick glance at the literature of group
development reveals a wide range of theoretical models concerning developmental processes. Most
commentators assume that groups go through a number of phases or stages if they exist for an extended
period. It is clear, for example, that people tend to want to know something about the other members; have to
develop a degree of interdependence in order that the group or team may achieve its tasks and be satisfying to
its members; and has to learn at some level to deal with conflict if it is to survive. The most influential model
of the developmental process â€” certainly in terms of its impact upon texts aimed at practitioners â€” has
been that of Bruce W. He was later to add a fifth stage â€” adjourning Tuckman and Jensen To begin we will
look at his original formulation. The initial four-stage model evolved out of Bruce W. After completing his
doctorate Tuckman had worked with the industrial psychology lab at Princeton and then went on to undertake
research on small-group and organizational behaviour as a Research Psychologist GS at the Naval Medical
Research Institute, Bethesda MD. At this point he argued that groups were likely to go through four distinct
stages as they come to together and begin to function. These phases or stages might well be recognized in
some way by participants â€” but there mat only be a limited consciousness of the changes and their
implications. The obvious implication was that it people could develop a better appreciation of the processes
surrounding group development then it would be possible to enhance group effectiveness and functioning.
Tuckman describes the process as follows: My first professional job was as part of a small group of social
psychologists in a think tank setting studying small group behavior as the US Navy prepared for a future of
small crew vessels and stations. Nine of us at the Naval Medical Research Institute were busy studying small
groups from all perspectives and under all conditions. He turned his collection over to me and suggested that I
look it over and see if I could make anything out of it. The collection contained 50 articles, many of which
were psychoanalytic studies of therapy or T-groups. The task of organizing and integrating them was
challenging. After separating out two realms of group functioning, namely, the interpersonal or group structure
realm and the task activity realm, I began to look for a developmental sequence that would fit the findings of a
majority of the studies. For these I coined the terms: Groups initially concern themselves with orientation
accomplished primarily through testing. Such testing serves to identify the boundaries of both interpersonal
and task behaviors. Coincident with testing in the interpersonal realm is the establishment of dependency
relationships with leaders, other group members, or pre? It may be said that orientation, testing and
dependence constitute the group process of forming. The second point in the sequence is characterized by
conflict and polarization around interpersonal issues, with concomitant emotional responding in the task
sphere. These behaviors serve as resistance to group influence and task requirements and may be labeled as
storming. Resistance is overcome in the third stage in which in-group feeling and cohesiveness develop, new
standards evolve, and new roles are adopted. In the task realm, intimate, personal opinions are expressed.
Thus, we have the stage of norming. Finally, the group attains the fourth and final stage in which interpersonal
structure becomes the tool of task activities. Roles become flexible and functional, and group energy is
channeled into the task. Structural issues have been resolved, and structure can now become supportive of task
performance. This stage can be labeled as performing. Tuckman â€” page 78 in the reprint So it was that the
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influential model was formulated. A fifth stage â€” adjourning In Bruce W. Tuckman proposed an update of
the model in collaboration with Mary Ann Jensen. He has subsequently commented: We reviewed 22 studies
that had appeared since the original publication of the model and which we located by means of the Social
Sciences Citation Index. Tuckman Adjourning involves dissolution. It entails the termination of roles, the
completion of tasks and reduction of dependency Forsyth The process can be stressful â€” particularly where
the dissolution is unplanned ibid.: Assessment Several things need saying about Bruce W. The sheer scale of
such theory â€” by seeking to present a universal or general picture can mean it over-reaches itself. Human
processes are frequently characterised by variability and flux. Furthermore, our own experiences of groups are
likely to show significant deviations from the path laid out by stage theories. Second, we need to explore the
robustness of the actual categories. There is some overlap between the different stages in Bruce W. Many
theorists and commentators have used the categories often re-titled with only marginal amendment. A number
of other theorists have proposed cyclical models. An example of how this may occur comes from Bales He
argued that group members tend to seek a balance between accomplishing the task and building interpersonal
relationships in the group. At one point the focus will be on the former, at another on the latter. The result is,
effectively, a movement between norming and performing. Fourth, there is a question of the extent to which
the attractiveness of the labelling Bruce W. Tuckman adopted has contributed to unthinking application by
trainers and a reading onto groups of the phases. While there may be all sorts of debates around such
approaches to stage theory, and around the need for a model that reflects the flux of groups, there does seem to
be some truth in the assertion that small groups tend to follow a fairly predictable path. Further reading and
bibliography Bales, R. Studies in social interaction, New York: The article was reprinted in Group
Facilitation: A Research and Applications Journal? Number 3, Spring and is available as a Word document:
Accessed January 14, Fifth edition by Wadsworth. Third edition with D. Free Press Links How to cite this
article: Tuckman â€” forming, storming, norming and performing in groups, the encyclopaedia of informal
education.
Chapter 9 : Theory of Group Development - Tuckmans 5 Stages - InfoBarrel
Dr Bruce Tuckman published his Forming Storming Norming Performing model in He added a fifth stage, Adjourning, in
the s. The Forming Storming Norming Performing theory is an elegant and helpful explanation of team development and
behaviour (US spelling: behavior).
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